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SLIPSTREAM 

This past month I was able to attend the 

Southwest Section meeting in Santa Maria. The 

highlight of the meeting for me was the 

dedication of the memorial garden. The work that 

went into that project was amazing and the 

results phenomenal. As you walk through the 

garden, you have an opportunity to read about 

women’s role in aviation history on signboards 

amid several tables and benches, all under the 

backdrop of a beautiful mural. The story told in 

this garden is inspirational, as were the women 

who attended the meeting. The number of ratings 

and hours that had been amassed by the 

attendees was mind boggling and it was a treat to 

be able to meet pilots from out of our area as well 

as spend some time getting to know one of our 

new members, Sue Lewis who also attended the 

garden dedication. 

Although I never seem to fly as much as I want, I 

was able to get in the air a little more this month. 

Mostly local, but I did get to take a nice flight to 
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By Julie Butler 

 

Minutes of General Meeting 
By  Cheryl Cooney 

 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Julie 

Butler at the Spirit of San Luis Restaurant on 

Wednesday, September 5, 2012 at 6:00 p.m. 

Cheryl introduced a guest, Sue Lewis, who comes 

to the Central Coast from Long Beach. It is hoped 

that we will see her at subsequent meetings. 

Numerous changes were discussed to the Tower 

staffing. Joe will retire on October 5th, the new 

Tower Chief Ed is in Oregon recovering from a 

recent illness and will not return. Dylan 

Krassensky was hired as Tower Manager. SBP 

Tower staffing, with the exception of Dylan, will 

be all female. Kelsey will arrive in mid-September. 

During the next 99s meeting on Oct 3 

Dylan Krassensky, our new tower 

manager, will be talking about his new 

role and introducing us to one of our 

new controllers, Kelsey McKendrick. 

 
Cheryl Cooney (article on page 5)  

Watsonville with Janice Odell in the right seat 

(more to come from her on this). Hopefully 

October will continue to provide great weather 

and we will all be able to get up and enjoy. 

 



Comments, corrections, and suggestions are 

welcome. Fly-outs: dates are flexible and we 

will confirm plans and set times at the chapter 

meeting before the scheduled fly-out. Seats 

will be available for non-pilots, students, and 

pilots without wings. We want every seat to be 

filled, so let us know if you want to come 

along.  

Oct 3 General Meeting at the Spirit of San  

Luis at 5:30 pm (Chapter Meeting) 

Oct 20 San Luis Obispo Airport Day  

Dates and Schedules 
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She currently works in Idaho. The fourth controller 

will arrive in October, she currently works at a 

Cerco Contract Tower in Riverside. We welcome 

them all and look forward to inviting them to a 

future meeting. 

Ellen discussed the new “no opposite traffic” rule 

which applies to all Part 139 airports (those that 

include scheduled commercial passenger traffic). 

Therefore, practice approaches at SBP and SMX 

will only be allowed if they are consistent with 

traffic flow. If traffic is arriving and departing 29 

at SBP only practice approaches to Runway 29 will 

be allowed; practice approaches to Runway 11 will 

only be authorized when traffic is arriving and 

departing Runway 11. Practice approaches to 

Vandenberg AFB are an option. But remember that 

your wheels cannot touch their runway. 

The Fall Southwest Section Meeting is scheduled 

for September 7, 8, and 9 in Santa Maria. A high-

light of the Meeting will be the dedication of the 

Memorial Garden scheduled for Saturday, 

September 8th at 2:30 p.m. The Memorial Garden 

has been a two year project of the Santa Maria 

99s highlighting the history of women’s contri-

bution to the history of aviation. If you don’t plan 

to attend the Southwest Section Meeting, it would 

be worth your while to attend the Memorial 

Garden dedication. 

PRB will hold their Open House on September 

29th. AOPA will have their Summit in Palm Springs 

during the weekend of October 11th. SBP Airport 

Day will be October 20th. 99s will be doing Tower 

Tours from 10 until 4. Static displays are still 

being sought and sponsorships of various aircraft 

are being solicited (ranging from $150 to $1500). 

If you have an item that you wish to place on 

static display or are interested in a sponsorship 

you should contact airport administration. 

Camille gave an update on the Air and Space 

Education Activity Credits. Delegates to the 

Southwest Section Meeting were voted upon: 

Camille Nelson, Julie Butler, Elizabeth Dinan and 

Cheryl Cooney will represent the San Luis Obispo 

Chapter as delegates to the Southwest Section 

Business Meeting. 

A Treasurer’s report was given: the checking 

account balance is $3,503.87, the same amount 

as reported during the July meeting. 

A flyout to Watsonville is being planned for 

Sunday, September 16th to investigate the newly 

reopened restaurant on the field. 

On September 16, 2011 as thousands of 

spectators hurriedly left Stead Field at the request 

of the announcers no one knew whether or not we 

would ever see another air race. As everyone 

remembers, Jimmy Leeward in the Galloping 

Ghost slammed into the Box Seats killing ten 

spectators and himself. 

Reno Air Race 
By Anele Brooks 

 

 
Rare Bear in Reno (see article on this page)  



 
Precious Metal with Counter Rotating Props (article on page 2)  

I recently moved to the Central Coast and for the 

first time, joined the 99’s to help meet folks who 

would share one of my interests. 

Anyway, I am probably not the usual lady pilot. I 

got into it because I was dating a guy who had 

been flying for 20+ years and owned a Cessna 

421 who had a ranch in Montana while we lived in 

California. We also flew to go skiing so flying was 

My first 99 Fly Out 
By Janice Odell 
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One of the organizers of “Section 3” left last year 

without his banners and gear and said “I’m done”. 

Many people didn’t come back this year but some 

of us did! At Thursday’s opening ceremony we 

had a moment of silence for the victims, for 

Howard Pardue who crashed in his F8F-Bearcat 

and Bob Odegaard who was lost just prior to the 

races preparing for another air show in his F2G 

Super Corsair in North Dakota. On Sunday 11 

white balloons were released for the victims of 

last year’s crash, the announcers said the 

ceremony would bring tears to our eyes and they 

were correct. 

This year the racing wasn’t quite as exciting – 

we’ve lost too many pilots and too many planes to 

want to see the heated competition of the past – 

for most of us, now, it is a chance to see, hear 

and smell those old planes as they fly around the 

pylons. Rare Bear, always a crowd favorite, pulled 

up on Sunday due to overheating issues and 

landed safely. Steven Hinton flew Strega around 

the course starting on Friday, as if he was 

tethered to a pylon himself, taking the Gold 

Unlimited Trophy – and reminding some old-

timers of watching Darryl Greenamyer fly the 

course. Some of us are old enough to remember 

watching his father, Steve Hinton, fly around 

those same pylons!  

San Luis Obispo’s own Kevin Eldredge was back in 

his blue and white NXT – placing 5th most days 

and 6th on Sunday, to his credit he never got 

lapped! Thursday and Friday we were treated to 

fly-bys by a U-2 which was impressive. Heritage 

flights featuring the P-51 Mustang and F-22 

Raptor as well as a Marine Heritage Flight starring 

a rare F6F Hellcat and F8F Bearcat flying in 

formation with an F/A-18E Super Hornet was a 

daily treat. We were dazzled by the L-39 Jet 

Performances by the Patriots Jet Team. Two 

members of the team are former Thunderbirds, 

one is a former Blue Angel and one is a former 

two time Snowbird – needless to say they put on 

an incredible air show. Last but not least where 

else can you go and watch two former Space 

Shuttle Commanders fly the pylons – Robert L. 

“Hoot” Gibson and Curt Brown are both veteran 

race pilots and fun to watch! 

Next year’s races are scheduled for September 11 

– 15, plan on spending a week with thousands of 

aviation enthusiasts! 

 
USAF Heritage Flight (see article on page 2)  
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a part of life with him. I first started with the 

proverbial ‘in case he has a heart attack how do I 

land the plane’ lesson which I quickly decided was 

lame so that I proceeded to get my first license 

and have continually worked up through the 

instrument rating, multi-engine rating, a type 

rating for a Cessna 414 and now just about done 

with a 421 type rating. I only have about 550 total 

hours. As such, my flying has been more work 

than fun. 

So I join the 99s, meet these amazing ladies and 

get invited to fly to Watsonville from San Luis 

Obispo in a 150. My first training was in a Piper 

Warrior so this was truly the smallest plane I had 

ever been in. I was so excited. I couldn’t wait to 

see how/where Julie flew the course, what 

altitudes and speeds etc. I suspect the opposite 

would be true but I want the readers to know that 

going big to small is also really fascinating. Julie 

is a newer pilot but has a glider rating so in fact 

to me, she is a very competent pilot – way better 

than me – because she could actually land an 

airplane without power with good planning, a 

much deeper knowledge and credence to weather. 

I learned to manage big systems but my real 

knowledge – and joy – of flying didn’t really exist. 

My ‘flying’ career was based on my (now) husband 

having a plane and my desire not to be lazy about 

what I would need to know. 

 
Julie, Janice, Camille, Kathy, Cheryl (see article on page 3)  

 

Julie's plane N51135. with the tail to Cheryl's Arrow in the 

foreground (see article on page 3)  

My flying is about getting from A to B. Makes 

sense in a twin. We never need to worry about 

terrorists on the plane, security is easy, parking 

great. But at 20,000 feet and above, you don’t 

really see the ground unless you’re over the 

Rockies. 

It was a foggy morning but at about 9:30 it went 

VFR. I met Julie at her hangar with my husband 

who learned to fly in a 150. My husband went to 

the airport with our dog Jack to work in our 

hangar which currently is used only for storage of 

things other than airplanes while we “work with” 

the county to build a house. His 421 is still stored 

at San Carlos. The flight in the 150 was amazing. 

We flew right over our farm which is about 7 miles 

out on the final approach course for runway 11. 

Our final cruise altitude was 4500 and I enjoyed 

the scenery immensely. The air was smooth and 

clear with the exception of a finger of fog near 

Watsonville that we had to dodge to get in. We 

had a lovely lunch at the new airport restaurant 

with Camille, Kathy and their husbands. Cheryl 

was also there with her husband and several 

friends. On the way back, Julie flew us over the 

ridge of hills just east of Hollister to check out the 

terrain where she was planning a glider flight 

from Avenal to Hollister. I found it fascinating to 

learn to see things from a glider pilot. Although 

I’m still worried about getting nauseous in the 

heat, I’d really like to learn the skills to fly without 

power. 

Thank you Julie for the great flight! 
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By Elizabeth Dinan 

SW Section Fall Meeting 

The Southwest Section Fall meeting was a lot of 

fun. Four of our chapter members, Julie, Cheryl, 

Camille, myself and Maya attended. Maya and I 

arrived Friday afternoon, stopped at registration 

and then headed straight for Hospitality as we 

knew Cheryl was in charge and so it had to be full 

of goodies and we were not disappointed. 

Delicious sandwiches, cookies, candy and pounds 

of strawberries and cream. Then, of course, many 

old friends for catching up on hangar flying and 

making new friends excited abut their first SWS 

meeting. 

We had Holly, our 8 month old puppy in the car so 

we walked her and then made our way to the 

Santa Maria Flight Museum to enjoy an excellent 

Santa Maria style BBQ. If you have not visited the 

museum, put it on your to do list. There is so 

much to see and very informative. 

We could not stay overnight and I could not make 

it back in time for the meeting. However, we were 

there for the Memorial Garden Dedication. The 

Garden is absolutely beautiful. It is located next to 

the museum. The mural is absolutely, well, 

spectacular. The colors, the history of women in 

aviation, and the love and work that went into this 

painting is indescribable. I understand Sunni 

Gibbons, artist and of course, pilot and member 

of Santa Maria 99s and with lots of work and 

effort by our member Cheryl Cooney on history 

and pictures made this mural happen. 

Among the dignitaries present was Dorothy 

 
Mural at SMX (see article on this page) 



 
 Tips from the Tower 

By Ellen Banakis 

 

In the September issue of the Slipstream the tail 

number of Grace's airplane was confused with the 

airplane Cynthia usually flies. Grace's airplane is 

the Cessna 7336S and Cynthia usually flies the 

20773. 

Two items to mention this month, both regarding 

instrument approaches. Check the currency of 

your approach plates. Both the ILS and LOC 

approaches to Runway 11 have changed effective 

September 20th. DOBRA is again the outer marker 

for the ILS approach, replacing JAMPO. [See 

approach charts on pages 7 and 8] 

The second item is reference to practice 

approaches when Runway 29 is in use. After 

discussion with the Serco Safety and Quality 

Assurance team, it has been determined that the 

VOR-A approach is considered an opposite 

direction procedure when Runway 29 is the active 

runway. 

According to our FAA handbook, JO 7110.65U, 

“OPPOSITE/RECIPROCAL COURSES are courses 

whose protected airspaces are coincident, 

overlap, or intersect and whose angular difference 

is greater than 135 degrees through 180 degrees 

inclusive”. The VOR-A approach falls within these 

parameters. 

The restriction placed on the controllers of “no 

other traffic” when opposite direction operations 

are requested now applies to the VOR-A 

approach, in addition to the ILS, LOC and GPS 11 

approaches, when Runway 29 is the active 

runway. [see also the pertinent remarks in the 

minutes on page 1 and 2] 

Since the Air Traffic Manager will be your guest at 

the October meeting, I am sure he will be happy 

to answer any of your questions regarding these 

matters. For those of you not familiar with Dylan 

Krassensky, in addition to his duties as air traffic 

controller and manager, he is also a pilot and 

flight instructor. 
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Rooney, former WASP. She was very excited 

seeing the WASP display and meeting the man 

responsible for setting it up. She showed us her 

logbooks and pictures taken back when she was a 

young WASP. I believe she is also giving a larger 

photo of her in uniform to go on display. I met 

Dorothy a few years ago when she came to Air San 

Luis to go for a flight after many years of not 

flying and I was fortunate to go on that flight with 

her. She said "I just want to see if the magic is still 

there". It was and we had many more wonderful 

flights together. 

Back to the Radisson to see what else we could 

buy at the Fly Mart and of course, our bids at the 

Silent Auction for some really nice items. My bid 

for a picture of a P-38 was high bid and so it is 

mine. Time for the banquet and more food and 

more hangar flying. Funny how you never get 

tired of hangar flying even if you have heard all 

the stories before. We did not have a speaker at 

the banquet as the Woman Pilot Awards were 

given out at this time. Also, I got the table center 

piece, a very pretty flower for the most flying time 

at our table. 

I would like to thank the Santa Maria Valley 99s 

for putting on a great Southwest Section Fall 

meeting. It is a lot of work but it is appreciated by 

all who attend. For our members who have not 

been to Section, I look forward to seeing you at 

the next one.  

 

Correction 

 
Sunni Gibbons (see article on page 5)  
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